SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 04 October 2017
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), J Dean, N Green, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, Mrs R Wall and D Vasmer.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Stuart Farmer (Technical Assistant), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors I Jones, N Laurens, J Mackenzie and K Roberts.
18/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.


19/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 02 August 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
02 August 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.
20/17
MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising.
21/17
PRESENTATION REGARDING THE SHOEMAKERS ARBOUR
The meeting was joined by Bob Morgan, Gild of Freemen of Shrewsbury, who made a presentation on the Shoemaker’s Arbour.  The Arbour is located in the Dingle gardens and belongs to Shrewsbury Town Council.  The Gild of Freemen are keen to preserve the 350 year old, Grade II listed structure but cannot progress any works without the permission of STC.  
A quote of £6060 for repair work was obtained from a stonemason in April 2016.  This included installation of a hood over the structure to protect it from further weathering, replacement of the old mortar, restoration of the stonework and installation of a new stone step.  A storyboard was also desired and would be in addition to these works.  The Gild of Freemen were willing to make a contribution to these costs from the Burgess Turns Fund.
The Town Clerk explained the work that the Town Council had carried out over the years on this Gateway.  A stonemason makes regular checks on the stability of the structure and ivy was recently removed from all the crevasses.  

Officers and Members agreed to revisit the costings using the Council’s retained Stonemason that has already carried out work on the structure.  

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That an up-to-date quote be obtained from another Stonemason for necessary repair work.

(ii) That funding options be explored.

Bob Morgan left the meeting.
22/17
CAPITAL PROJECTS
Members were in receipt of two reports on capital projects which were discussed at the F&GP committee meeting this week.  Various decisions were agreed at the F&GP meeting details of which were tabled.  
22.1
Dana Footpath Improvements

The Town Clerk updated Members on the project to create a level path from Castle Street, which is being designed for tendering by Mouchel.  Issues surrounding land ownership have been overcome and funds of £50k have been allocated for this project from the CIL Neighbourhood Fund.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Council notes progress of the project but want assurance that the scheme will be delivered within the current financial year.


22.2
Extension of Quarry Lighting

Following exploratory work, it has become apparent that extensive excavation, resurfacing, ducting and laying of power supplies would be required costing £501,650.  Members agreed this was too large a project to consider at this time.  
Officers have agreed to explore the use of alternative technologies such as solar lighting with motion detectors.  Members supported the decision to replace the uplighters and that bank stabilisation investigative work be progressed.

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That installation of replacement uplighters as proposed be approved

(ii) That due to the complexity and cost of proposals for extending existing listings, no further action be taken

(iii) That staff explore the potential of solar lighting for this and possibly other areas

(iv) That Bank Stabilisation Investigation work be progressed with or without Shropshire Council

22.3
Renovation of Quarry Staff Facilities, Greenhouse & Toilets

Members were informed that the F&GP committee have reformed a Quarry Working Group consisting of the Amenity Team Leader, Town Clerk, Operations Manager and Councillors Mosley, Pardy, Fraser & Phillips.  

The remit of the Quarry Working Group will be expanded to look at all aspects of the Quarry to include the lower toilets by the Splash Park.  A development brief and Strategic Plan will be created to manage this area.  All Members will be invited to have a tour of the current facilities led by the Team Leader of the Quarry, Mark Bowen.

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That a new Quarry Working Group be reconvened consisting of the Chairman of Finance & General Purpose Committee, Chairman of Recreation & Leisure Committee and the Liberal Democrat & Conservative Group Leaders;
(ii) That the remit of the Quarry Working Group be expanded to look at all aspects of the Quarry including the development of a Strategic Plan for the Management of the Quarry Park and any associated brief for redevelopment;
(iii) That all new Councillors be invited to view the current facilities.

22.4
Renovation of Sports Village Staff Facilities

Following concerns about the welfare of staff, various upgrades to this site have been carried out.  This included improvements to the drainage, installation of CCTV cameras and roller shutter doors all totalling £17,854.  Staff based at the Sports Village reported, through the last JCC meeting, that they were content with the works undertaken.
RECOMMENDED:

That the works be noted.

22.5
Phased Replacement of Lights to LED

The Town Council is responsible for 450 footway lights, most of which are located in or near the town centre.  The bulbs for the SOX lights (low sodium) are only manufactured by Phillips and an EU directive will see them discontinued by 2020.  These are therefore the priority to be replaced with LED bulbs.  
The new bulbs will not see huge savings on electricity costs but do last longer which will save on maintenance costs.  It will cost £35k to replace the 177 SOX lights and £100k to replace all 450.
The Town Clerk would circulate a list of all the footway lights that STC is responsible for, for members to review and determine if they are still needed.  Members were keen to replace all lights on a phased basis but not exceeding a three-year period.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That Members are issued with a list of the lighting columns categorised by ward to determine continued use;
(ii) That officers prepare the necessary tender documents for the replacement of all lights with a suitable LED head over a three year period.

22.6 
Improved Toilet Facilities across Shrewsbury

Members were informed of the extent of anti-social behaviour and drug misuse in various toilets in Shrewsbury.  This was a concern for the safety of the public and staff.  Despite sharps bins having been installed in all facilities, and staff now emptying them to a central store, needles are still regularly recovered from inappropriate places.  
The Quarry toilets, which have drainage problems and require rodding twice a week, will be reviewed by the Quarry Working Group.  
Hills Lane is a leased facility and the current lease runs out next year.  Members were keen that the facilities remain operational and asked officers to begin negotiations with the Landlord regarding extending the lease.
Members were asked to consider introducing charges for using toilet facilities in the hope, although not guaranteed, of deterring anti-social behaviour.  
Officers explained the current cleaning regime with some facilities being maintained by a resident cleaner and others by a mobile team.  Members agreed to review the locations of staff to meet the demands of the service.

A planning application will soon be submitted by a resident of a small holding situated near the weir.  The property owner plans to open a café and visitor centre and as part of the project has offered to maintain the Sydney Avenue toilets and empty the nearby bins.  This would free up staff time which would be transferred to other facilities.  Members agreed in principle to this arrangement subject to planning permissions being granted.
RECOMMENDED:
(i) That Members support the principal of charging in some of the public toilets;
(ii) That Members support extending the Hills Lane Toilets Lease beyond June 2018;

(iii) That any works to the Quarry Toilets form part of the work of a Quarry Working Group;
(iv) That members are supportive of relocating cleaning staff to meet the demands of the service;

(v) That members support the in-principle agreement to an external provider looking after the Sydney Avenue Toilets.
22.7
Improved Recreational Changing Facilities

Members were in receipt of a list of audited Recreation Grounds and the works that are required to upgrade them.  Following a recommendation from the F&GP Committee, Members welcomed the setting up of a Working Group to prioritise these works and review the open space areas.  The group will consist of Councillors J Dean, N Green, I Jones, K Pardy and Mrs R Wall.
Officers were thanked for this report of which the committee unanimously approved subject to adding a note to review open spaces also.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Working Group be formed by Councillors J Dean, N Green, I Jones, K Pardy and Mrs R Wall to review capital improvements, open spaces and ongoing revenue implications of those sites.

22.8
Additional Staff Accommodation at Weeping Cross

Following a recent JCC meeting, members were asked to reconsider their decision to relocate staff to the Weeping Cross facility.  Staff mostly use this site for short-term hot-desking but spend more time at the Library, which brings many benefits.

Members of the F&GP committee agreed to take no further action with creating additional staff accommodation at Weeping Cross but to ensure hot-desks are available here.  Efforts will instead be focussed on increasing accommodation at the Library to include meeting room provision.
RECOMMENDED:

Members noted and supported the decision to not pursue providing additional staff accommodation at Weeping Cross.

22.9
Allocated Funds from Solar Panel Scheme

Members were informed that £44k remains from the £85k Solar Panel Scheme Funds, obtained in 2014.  These were received following development of a Solar Farm off the A49 in the Battlefield Ward and can be spent anywhere in Shrewsbury.  Details of projects that have benefitted from these funds were circulated.

It has been requested that Monkmoor Community Woodland footpaths be upgraded as they are very wet during the winter costing between £10k-£20k.  
The canal towpath has seen some improvement between Ditherington Road Shops to Telford Way and Telford Way to Daisy Bank.  This work will be revisited.


RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the specification for footpath improvements along the old Canal Towpath be revisited;
(ii) That footpath improvements at the Monkmoor Community Woodland be considered and more details gathered.
23/17
QUARRY
23.1 Events in the Quarry for 2017

An updated list of events to be held in the Quarry was circulated prior to the meeting.  It was reported that the Oktober Fest will be taking place over the weekend of 6/7 October and 12,000 visitors were expected over the two days.  A small chocolate festival will be held on 18/19 November and will involve around 20 traders. The Winter festival is scheduled for 7/10 December with a few days for setting up.

Officers were conscious about protecting the condition of the grass especially during the winter months.  Some providers such as the Fun Fair have been given extra time to leave the site and this area will not be used for the rest of the season.  Winter works will be carried out and the Autumn renovation works start after Oktober Fest.  
The Operations Manager explained that a reinforced grid will be installed this Autumn by the Quarry play area to improve the drainage but still enable the grass to grow.  Work to aerate the grass will begin very soon at the top of the Quarry.
23.2 Events in the Quarry for 2018

An updated list of events for 2018 was circulated prior to the meeting.  
The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager confirmed that the Recovery Walk will take place on 08 September 2018; this was an event of national significance that the Town Council will help facilitate.

The 80’s concert has been moved back to July to avoid clashes with other events in the town.  
23.3 Quarry Events Premises Licence 
It was reported that the Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager (OR&AM) was the Premises Licence holder for the Quarry and therefore responsible for all events held here.  This Licence was originally granted in the Shrewsbury & Atcham Borough Council days and is in need of review to meet:

· Different Events

· Different attendance requirements

· Changing nature of events and associated risks

The Town Clerk discussed the type of changes required in more detail and the reason for those changes.

Members discussed the rationale for holding an umbrella licence covering the major events.  It meant that the level of control over how these events are run on Town Council land was greater than were individual event holders liaise directly with regulatory bodies.  Members however felt that should the licence need to be changed to cater for individual events and that in turn increased the fees, it was expected that those individual event organisers contribute the additional funds.

The Town Clerk suggested that in addition to reviewing the Premises Licence it would also be a good time to review the Quarry Outdoor Music Events Policy which adds conditions on usage over and above the Premises Licence Conditions.

RECOMMENDED:


That the Town Clerk looks to preparing the necessary Licence Review Documentation and suggested amendments to the Quarry Outdoor Music Events Policy for further consideration by the Recreation & leisure Committee.

23.4 Update on the Recovery Walk 2018

It was reported that Shrewsbury had won the right to host the national Recovery Walk, to celebrate recovery from addictions and raise awareness of substance use disorders; the walk would take place on 8 September 2018.  The event will begin on the Friday at the Sports Village where the participants will sleep overnight in the Sports Hall.  The next day they will attend a church service, be transported by bus to the Town Centre, minimising the number of cars entering the town, and conduct a celebratory march through the town to the Quarry.  The whole event will conclude at 6pm and STC will assist with road closures to keep disruption to a minimum.  Around 6,000 people are expected to take part in the high profile, event.
 24/17
MARKETS
24.1 Work of the General Market

The OR&AM reported a 98% occupancy of the market with 10 traders on the waiting list for a full week.  
Another very successful late night opening of the market was held with many traders reporting they had sold out by 9.30pm.  The only complaint received was the restrictions on which traders could participate.  
To accommodate any future evening activity in the Market Hall it was necessary to review the Market Hall Premises Licence for which the Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager was the designated premises licence holder.   

24.2 Broadband Improvements at the Market

In the absence of Councillor Laurens, this item was not discussed.
24.3 Lighting in the Market

It was reported that about four years ago the Town Council invested in upgrading the light bulbs in the Market to a more sustainable option; this benefitted not only the Town Council run elements of the market but also the peripheral areas.  
The Town Council has now been approached by Shropshire Council to support further electrical upgrades costing between £12k-£20k and a 25% contribution has been requested to be matched by a similar sum with the residue being funded by EU sustainability funding.  
Members agreed to contribute some funds towards the communal areas such as the entrance and toilets.  The Town Clerk will find out if the project will improve the power usage of footlights.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council contributes only to the communal areas of any lighting upgrades in the Market Hall
24.4 Substation Replacement below the Market Hall
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported on the works to replace the substation below the Market Hall; this has caused some disruption with the hoardings preventing access to the market from Claremont Street.  Work was progressing well and the hoardings were due to be removed within the next couple of weeks.
25/17
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


25.1
Radbrook Recreation Ground

The storage container has been re-sited.  The top will be painted green or black to be less conspicuous and anti-paint added as a precaution.

25.2
Upton Lane Recreation Ground

Following a complaint from a resident about perceived anti-social behaviour, drug use and noise nuisance, Officers, Police and Youth Workers have met the resident on site at Upton Lane Recreation Ground.   The resident has been asked to report any further complaints officially so a record of evidence is logged.  
This situation will be monitored long term by Officers, the matter will be raised with Team Shrewsbury and work with the Youth Workers to relocate the youth will continue.  No further complaints have been received to date.

25.3
County Ground

Officers have met with the architect and club members, to work on preparing a Planning Application for the expansion of the pavilion.  The Town Clerk has liaised with the clubs regarding Members’ concerns about the club becoming an exclusive facility but all clubs are very amenable and can already demonstrate the club is inclusive with a wide demographic of members from across the town.

25.4
Greenfields Recreation Ground

It was reported that officers had met with Environment Agency at Greenfield Recreation Ground to discuss flood mitigation works to the Bagley Brook.  Areas of the brook are culverted under the Recreation Ground and it is these areas that have become badly silted up.  It is hoped that the clearance work upstream might allow water to clear the culverts but a worst-case scenario of removing the culverts was discussed.  To do this work, permission was required to carry out work on Town Council land.  Members unanimously agreed with Officers to allow the work to progress.
Councillor Pardy praised Officers and staff responsible for the play park at the Recreational Ground.  He reported that it is well used, well designed and a fabulous facility for the children.  The Town Clerk reported that this was recently upgraded following receipt of Commuted Sums money and it was the children at Greenfields School that helped with the design.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council grant permission to the Environment Agency to undertake flood mitigation works to Bagley Brook where the watercourse crosses over Greenfields Recreation Ground to overcome the problem of the blocked culverts.  

Councillor Mosley left the meeting.


25.5
Monkmoor Recreation Ground
The Town Clerk and OR&AM attended a British Tennis seminar in Telford where the national governing body was presenting information on the new “Transforming British Tennis Together” fund.  The fund has a £125 million pot, over a 10 year period and aims to double the number of community tennis players and double the activity of those who only play occasionally.
The fund is looking to create Community Tennis Networks which have to involve a number of venues and partners.  The facilities that could be funded are floodlit tennis courts and undercover courts.

Locally the Town Clerk & OR&AM had been discussing options with Shropshire Tennis, the county branch of the national body to see whether a Community Tennis Network could be created which could see further improvements to the tennis courts at Monkmoor Recreation Ground.  
Members were happy for officers to progress the idea further, with a view to coming back to the Committee at a later date.


25.6
Silks Meadow
The OR&AM reported on feedback from the Silks Meadow Bowling Club following the installation of the floodlighting.  The players were delighted to have been able to start the season at their home venue and clubs from around Shropshire have been asking about the floodlighting.
26/17
BIG TOWN PLAN

The Business Improvement District (BID) have facilitated a public consultation on the Big Town Plan which saw 5,000 visitors attend the presentation in 80 Wyle Cop registering 2,000 comments over a 3-week period.  The dedicated website had logged 3,000 views and despite the 3-week consultation being concluded website comments could still be received.

A report from the Town Clerk was circulated prior to the meeting and Members agreed that the Town Council has to be involved in the project:

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council confirms its support for the Big Town Plan;
(ii) That the Leader and Town Clerk continue to represent the Town Council on the Big Town Plan Group;
(iii) That the Town Council look to take cognisance of the community response in the development of its own Strategic Plan.
27/17
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM

27.1
Heart of England in Bloom Results

It was reported that Shrewsbury was awarded a Gold Award in the Heart of England in Bloom Small City category at a presentation at Warwick Castle attended by the Town Clerk, Mayor and Councillor Roberts, the Shrewsbury in Bloom Chairman.  Shrewsbury lost out to category winner Newcastle-under-Lyme by just one point scoring 191 points out of a possible 200.  In comparison to 2014 when Shrewsbury won Britain in Bloom Champion of Champions and scored 185 points, the 2017 score reflects the increase in entry standard over the last few years.  This was the first year the Town Council had ever been awarded 100% for Horticultural Excellence.
The Castle Grounds won a Gold award, Copthorne Park a Silver in the Parks & Open Spaces Category with Hermitage Garden, Bowbrook Allotments and Severn Hospice winning Level 5 Outstanding in the ‘It’s Your Neighbourhood Awards’.

Shrewsbury has now been nominated to represent the Heart of England in the Britain in Bloom campaign for 2018.  There will be many challenges in 2018 including many essential road works in the town centre, the state of Pride Hill’s public realm and vacant shop units especially on Pride Hill.  

Both the Town Clerk and Operations Manager emphasised the value in entering Britain in Bloom; these competitions were useful peer reviews with many entrants using their scores as Key Performance Indicators.

The Operations Manager reported that the planting of bulbs will begin shortly and should members wish to do community bulb planting in their wards to let him know.
27.2
Town of Flowers Competition
The Operations Manager reported that the Shrewsbury in Bloom Members had judged all entries in the local Town of Flowers Competition.  The Mayor would be hosting the Awards Ceremony when she returns from leave.  This is open to all Councillors and details will be circulated.
27.3
Allotment Judging

It was reported that the OR&AM had again judged the Allotment Plot Competition and the winners would receive their awards at the Town of Flowers Awards Ceremony.
28/17
TEAM SHREWSBURY

It was reported that Team Shrewsbury continues to work well.  There is a good team spirit amongst partners.  The Town Council continues to manage the Anti-social Behaviour Log and 87 incidents were recorded in September.  The Police and partners are working together on certain issues that are increasing in the town particularly around vagrancy and drugs misuse.  The Operations Manager commended Town Council staff for their contribution towards making Team Shrewsbury a success.
29/17
CHRISTMAS

29.1
New Lighting Provision
The Town Clerk reported that this year was the start of the new 3-year term and lots of colour, sparkles and a nativity scene had been included.  It was hoped that there would be added interest in the daytime when the lights are not illuminated.  The installation of the lights will begin very soon.
29.2
Christmas Lights Switch-on

This annual event will be held on Wednesday 15 November and follow the usual format of a lantern parade and groups performing around the town.
29.3
Carols in the Square

The Carols in the Square will be held on Wednesday 13 December with Eric Smith from BBC Radio Shropshire being compere as in previous years.  It has not been confirmed whether the event will be broadcasted on Radio Shropshire as they had other commitments in Stafford on the same evening. 
30/17
COMMUTED SUMS

The Town Clerk reported on various commuted sums discussions and negotiations:

30.1
Radbrook College Site

Work is due to start on this site and the S106 agreement includes £60k for upgrading play facilities and open space.
30.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space

The S106 agreement includes £115k open space money for the county ground, in addition to the planned upgrades to the pavilion.

30.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement

The Town Clerk detailed some of the difficulties regarding the S106 agreement for this, the old Gay Meadow site.  The money will only be agreed if the footpath is adopted and Network Rail will allow access under the railway line. The Town Council will not proceed until the issues are addressed.

The residents are forming a management company to manage the open space and the developers want them to also adopt the wall which is cracked and bowed.  
30.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer

The transfer has been agreed and will take place once the works have been completed.
30.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer

This agreement has been signed off and the works completed bringing in a considerable commuted sum.
30.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension

Discussions are underway regarding the open space provision for this site.  Officers had met with developers of the site and it is anticipated that some of the open space will be transferred in tranches.

30.7
Town Council Land Adoption Policy

The Town Clerk felt that given the number of negotiations with developers and the experience gained, it was timely to review the Town Council’s adoption policy. 
Concerns were also expressed regarding who was negotiating with developers regarding additional contributions and S106 agreements.  The Town Clerk was also concerned that of late the Town Council was having little involvement in required open space provision for sites in Shrewsbury particularly when there was an expectation that the Town Council would adopt the land.  This issue had been raised with the Planning Portfolio Holder.
